


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Annual Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 7th May 2024 at 7.30pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr M Eley, Cllr J Mear, T Grimes (Clerk) and five members of the public

1. To elect the Chair and sign the acceptance of office
The clerk asked if anyone was interested in being chair. LH indicated that she was prepared to stand again.

RESOLVED: To elect Liz Hopkins as Chair of the council.
(proposed MM, seconded ME, carried unanimously)

The chair signed the acceptance of office before the meeting continued.

2. To elect the Vice Chair
LH asked if anyone wanted to be vice chair. MM was willing to stand again if no-one else wanted to take it on. 

RESOLVED: To elect Murray Martin as Vice Chair of the council.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously)


3. To co-opt up to two new parish councillors and sign the acceptance of office forms (provided no election has been requested)
The clerk confirmed that following the resignation of Michael Hopkins and Fred Mear, the notice of vacancies had been displayed and NSDC had not received 10 requests for an election so the council was free to co-opt new councillors. There being 2 vacancies and 2 members of the public interested:

RESOLVED: To co-opt Stephen Pennell and George Paton to the council.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously)

The Declarations of Acceptance of Office were completed to enable both to participate in the remainder of the meeting.

4. To consider any apologies for absence
DCllr SM gave apologies. 

5. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s wages. 

6. To accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 2nd April 2024 
The minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

7. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
There were no points raised. 

8. To note matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Notts CC - Portrait of the King
The clerk showed the portrait and confirmed that permission of the Village Hall Committee had been given to hang it in the hall.

Having planning applicants present the chair moved to item 15 at this point and asked if the applicant wanted to explain their plans. The floors have been raised to reduce the impact of flooding and the residents hoped to replace a flat roof with a second floor bedroom and a pitched roof that carries the fancy wooden barge boards on the eaves in keeping with other properties in the village. The chair noted that surrounding properties were all in support. The proposal was compared to past applications and considered to be more in proportion with the property and the plot, it was noted that party wall issues had been resolved on this application.

RESOLVED: To support the application.
(Proposed MM, seconded LH, carried unanimously)

b. Hedgehog Highways
The clerk informed the meeting that there had been no response from Cromwell regarding a shared pack of fence opening surrounds. She offered to approach Weston.

9. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
There were no councillors present to give an update.

10. To receive feedback from meetings/training attended
a. Safer Neighbourhood meeting
DCllr SM was not present to feedback.
b. Flood follow up meeting (MM)
MM reported that Ross Marshall from Notts CC Flood Risk Management Team, had been out to visit and discussed the various flood issues encountered, giving explanations of why and providing a copy of the s19 report produced as a result of storm Babet. He explained Council initiatives which were evolving such as the road closure training scheme which members attended. He asked how the flood plan was coming together and whether the PPE had arrived and how he might help going forward. 
MM reported that the 6 people who attended the flood training had now held a local flood meeting to hand out the PPE and to talk through a draft Flood Plan noting matters specific to the village.
The clerk confirmed that the s19 flood report was now on the website.

11. To consider matters related to flooding 
It was suggested that in Autumn the relevant Authorities be reminded to clear the ditches. It was also suggested that dredging the river was raised again.

12. To receive updates relating to Great North Road Solar Farm
a. Joint Parishes Action Group – questionnaire to residents
The clerk gave a summary of the results of the survey submissions. There were 1218 surveys returned in total, 879 (72%) were against the development, 167 (14%) in favour of it and 171 (14%) as yet undecided. The results for Carlton were similar with 48 total responses and of those, 37 (77%) were against, 4 (8%) were in favour and 7 (15%) were undecided. LH said it was a good indication of the views of the residents but in the interest of fairness the council should continue to hear both sides and thus engage with the developer as well as the opposition group. 
The clerk was also able to confirm that Robert Jenrick did attend the Parliamentary discussion on Solar Farms and spoke twice, once on the scale of the developments and once on the size of the panels being used in some developments.
b. Visit to working solar farm
The clerk reported that there had been a response from the developers regarding a visit to a working solar farm with 2 dates available and councillors had to get there under their own steam so were not all obliged to go on the same date, but were asked to car share. The clerk asked that those interested let her know which date so that she may return the form as and when required.
c. To consider ideas for NG+ funding
LH informed the meeting that Ryan Hodson had been appointed to manage the NG+ funding. He had requested a meeting with the council and the clerk asked if councillors wanted to accept this but it was felt that this wasn’t necessary.
LH also noted that the clerk had mentioned the disconnection of the telephone box electricity supply and fitting of a solar light. It had been intimated that this was an ideal ‘small’ project for the 2024 funding which did not depend on the project going ahead. Ryan had therefore asked to meet at the kiosk to see what was involved and had offered 15th May. LH agreed to meet him and asked if anyone would join her. Gary offered to attend if he was available.
There was a discussion about applying for funding being seen as support for the project and being used in the planning application as evidence that communities were benefitting from the development. 

13. To consider ways to spend the remaining CIL money 
The clerk had circulated links to the Broxap website for councillors to look at planters. There were some suitable designs but without size and permission to place them it wasn’t possible to price one.
There was a suggestion that the council could help pay for the village hall car park being resurfaced. The clerk felt this was a suitable use of CIL funding but suggested that the issue of the tree may not be resolved before the CIL money had to be spent.
The clerk noted that at the last litter pick there had been very few pickers left due to breakages over the years. It was suggested that the kit be supplemented with CIL funding – purchasing more pickers, bag holders and high vis vests. 

RESOLVED: To set a limit of £150 to buy items to supplement the litter picking kit, allowing the clerk to determine what items are bought.

(Proposed MM, seconded GH, carried unanimously.)


14. To review the monitoring of the litter bin at the South end of the village
Councillors again reported that each time they had been to look, there was no evidence of vermin or fly tipping and no-one had been seen parking in the vicinity. It was agreed that monitoring would be ongoing.

15. To consider the following planning matters:
a. 24/00401/HOUSE – The Stable House – extension
Discussed between items 8a and 8b above.

16. To review the membership and remit of committees 
It was felt that these should remain the same.

17. To review councillor responsibilities and amend as appropriate
It was felt existing reps should remain the same and after asking what was involved, GP offered to become the Safer Neighbourhoods rep.

18. To review council policies and determine a programme of updating where necessary
The clerk noted that a new set of Financial Regs had been issued on 1st May and that they were quite different in style and content having sections for different sized councils rather than the present catch all version. The clerk was asked to schedule a program of review starting with the Financial Regs, adding in the new Biodiversity Policy and then reviewing the rest.

19. To review insurance cover and consider the renewal/quotes
The clerk had circulated the renewal and a quote from Clear Insurance but had been unable to obtain a third quote.

RESOLVED: To stay with Zurich and renew the policy at £214.
(proposed LH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

20. To consider responding to the following consultations:
a. NSDC - Planning Application Local Validation Checklist Consultation
The clerk had circulated the information from NSDC; the main changes seem to be around biodiversity. It was felt that no response was necessary because it impacted applicants not consultees.

21. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
This was circulated before the meeting so it was checked by the chair and signed.
b. To receive the internal audit report
The clerk reported that the auditor had questioned the new laptop listed in the asset register, as its value did not appear to have been added into the total assets value. He also requested an explanation of variances which had failed to print and wasn’t in the file. Having already taken action on these points to enable the auditor to finish his work, there was nothing to report on completion and no further actions necessary. The clerk confirmed page 4 of the AGAR form had therefore been completed.
c. To complete the declaration of Exemption from External Audit
Having approved the accounts and had the Internal Audit report confirming their accuracy, it was agreed that the council fell into the Small Councils definition.

RESOLVED: To make a declaration of Exemption from External Audit by signing page 3 of the AGAR form.

d. To complete the Annual Governance Statement
LH asked whether council felt each statement had been met and it was agreed they had.

RESOLVED That page 5 of the AGAR form should be signed.

e. To approve the accounts and complete the Accounting Statement
It was agreed that figures had been carried across from the accounts correctly.

RESOLVED: That page 6 of the AGAR form should be signed as a true account of the council’s finances.

f. To note receipt of the first Precept payment of £2338
This was noted.
g. To approve the following payments 
i. Clerk’s wages and HMRC – usual amount plus overtime
The clerk reported that a new tax code had been received and implemented, thus HMRC payments would no longer be necessary. The clerk asked how the council wanted to deal with the overtime – carry it over to August when hours were usually low, or pay now and make a low payment or no payment come August. The clerk was asked if she had a preference and she requested an August payment.

RESOLVED: To carry the overtime payment forward to August.
(proposed LH, seconded SP, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

RESOLVED: To make a payment to the clerk for 17.33 hours.
(proposed LH, seconded GH, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

ii. Village Hall – May hire – TBC
Set at 2 hours ie £10.
iii. N-Power – Kiosk electricity - £78.73
iv. Insurance – TBC
Approved under item 19 above at £214
v. Hugofox – website - £122.28

RESOLVED: To make the above payments.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously)

22. To set the pattern of meetings dates for the coming year
It was agreed to keep the first Tuesday of the month, with the exception of August, when there will be no regular meeting.

23. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
The clerk tabled a copy of Clerks & Councils Direct for circulation.
The clerk noted that the auditor had been paid in wine as usual and the cost would be presented next month at £24.96.

24. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be 4th June 2024 at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 20.43pm.
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